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Indiana Commission on Hispanic/Latino Affairs

Commission Meeting Minutes
Thursday, January 27, 2011
3:00pm – 4:30pm

Conference Center Room 12
Indiana Government Center South

Indianapolis, IN

Commissioners Present:
Richard Espinosa, Senate Lay Member, Fort Wayne

Guadalupe ‘Herb’ Hernandez, Senate Lay member, Fort Wayne (Chair)

Alfredo Gonzalez, Governor Appointee, Indianapolis
Freddie Thon, House Lay Member, South Bend (Treasurer)

Josie Williams, Designee, Civil Rights Commission

Shanida Sharp-Byrnes, Designee, Dept of Education

Ralph Flores, House Lay Member, Munster
Tina Little, Designee, Dept of Correction 

Andrea Perez, Designee, Department of Health

Michelle Stein-Ordóñez, Designee, Family and Social Services Administration

Christian Gallo, Senate Lay Member, Lafayette (Secretary)

Commissioners Not Present:

Rep. Mara Candelaria Reardon
Pat Rios, House Lay Member, Indianapolis
Rep. Rich McClain

Senator Greg Walker

Pedro Ledo, Senate Lay Member, Ft. Wayne

Lisa Kusiak, House Lay Member, Munster
Senator Frank Mrvan
Visitors:
Staff Present:
Danny Lopez, Executive Director
Opening

Chairman Hernandez called the meeting to order at 3:12 p.m. 
He noted the lack of quorum, with nine members in attendance at the start of the meeting. He then asked all commissioners to introduce themselves for the benefit of Commissioner Ralph Flores.
Hernandez asked if any commissioners had any changes they wanted made to the September minutes, despite the lack of quorum. No commissioners offered any changes.
Financial Report
Hernandez asked Executive Director Danny Lopez to elaborate on the commission’s financial activities dating back to the meeting in October. Lopez said that the budget analyst in DWD has been out, and since he has transitioned to the Civil Rights Commission, the two agencies have been constructing an agreement to determine how funds will be managed. As a result, some of the charges, such as salary, phone, and seat charges, have yet to be tabulated in the current financial report for January. Lopez said that he would be working with the budget team to make the updates and would provide commissioners with a fresh report at the February meeting.
Lopez said that just more than $32,000 had been spent while roughly $52,000 had been budgeted through the current time period at the start of the year. He then stated that this is due to some of the projects staying under budget and some pending payments for other programs.
Thon suggested that the funds would need to be spent because the funds do not roll over into next year. Lopez said that while the funds will be placed in a separate fund at the end of the year that would need to be reallocated, responsible use of funds should be the top priority and that the commission should look to identify how best to spend surplus dollars in a way that both demonstrates measurable positives impacts and meets the ongoing needs of the communities. Spending funds for the sake of not-losing them, he added, should never be the approach of the commission.

Hernandez then thanked the commissioners for the discussion and asked the Lopez check on the Federal Reimbursement charge to DWD to find out whether those funds would still be allocated for that purpose. Lopez said he would check on the status of those dollars moving forward.
Hernandez added that it would be important to identify some tangible projects for the coming six months, with roughly $3,200 available per month, to utilize existing funding. Additionally, he said that the reasons for the expenditures should match the mission of the commission. 

Hernandez said that one pending issue that would need to be thought about by commissioners was the possibility of scheduling meetings every other month as opposed to every month. Provided no important issues would need to be voted upon, he said, it could help increase participation and eliminate the need for travel on those days. 
Approval of Minutes

Hernandez asked that, since quorum had been met, meeting minutes going back to September 30, 2010, be discussed and approved. For September 30, Commissioner Richard Espinosa moved that the minutes be approved and Thon seconded. The minutes were passed unanimously.
For the October 28, 2010, minutes, a point was raised about whether Commissioner Christian Gallo was in attendance. Gallo said that he was not sure whether it was October or September that he had not attended, and Lopez said that the October meeting was the one that he had missed.

Espinosa moved that the minutes be approved, and Thon seconded. The minutes were passed unanimously.

Approval of Financials

The financial statements to be approved were from September, 2010. Lopez said that no unauthorized or out of the ordinary expenses were incurred. Gallo moved that the financials be approved, and Thon seconded. The financials were passed unanimously.

Executive Director’s Report

Lopez said that the response for the year from the community has been positive. In building the Statewide Strategy Guide, Lopez said that while he had initially tried to break it down by region, the recommendations and strategies had been echoed throughout the state and it became an exhaustive process.
Additionally, Lopez said that some regions did a better job of providing specifics that could be pinpointed as examples. Still, he said that, while lengthy, people with whom he has spoken have been excited about the Guide itself.
Lopez said that the key question now is the practical impact of the Guide. He said he wanted to hear from commissioners about suggestions, such as breaking down the state into twelve regions to hold twelve separate meetings throughout the 2011 year to follow up on what was discussed during the Summit. 

Flores asked if ICHLA has representation from each of the twelve regions in discussion. Lopez said that while contacts exist, representation does not. Flores said that it would still be possible to reach out and engage locals, regardless of whether there is a commission from the area. Lopez then asked whether the follow-ups should be done with the groups that participated or on an individual basis and Flores said that group meetings would be ideal.

Lopez then asked what the perception is in northwest Indiana about the event, and Flores said that feedback was all extremely positive about the event itself. Flores also said that a good group of advocates exist in northwest Indiana exists to overcome any skepticism that might exist about the commission. Thon asked if there was a way to get people from different regions together to share information. Lopez said that the Guide should help identify other resources around the state and that individuals and groups around the community should be pushed to engage the commission as a follow up. 

Thon said the best thing to come out of the Summit was the spirit of collaboration. Lopez urged commissioners to go back to their contacts, share the information the commission is discussing, and figure out ways to begin implementing some of the strategies discussed in the Guide as a starting point for further statewide discussion. Thon asked how many individuals had received the Guide, and Lopez said that upwards of four hundred people – both participants and non-participants of the Summit – had received the Guide. Lopez then asked each commissioner to ask their contacts about two of the strategies discussed in the Guide that might be collaborative projects for the commission. Ultimately, he said, that should be the main role of the commission.
Hernandez said that commissioners needed to become more engaged in the business of the commission in order for the strategies to truly take root in their communities. He asked who had printed the Guide. Three commissioners raised their hands, and Flores said that while he had not printed it, he had, in fact, read it. He mentioned that several programs already exist in places like Ft. Wayne but that greater collaboration is needed to make them work on a broader scale in the Latino community.

Hernandez then thanked Lopez for his work on the Summit and said that he has heard nothing but great feedback from participants.

Hernandez said that elections would now be held. He said that while the Treasurer and Secretary were not mandated positions through the code, the positions of Chairperson and Vice-Chair would need to be filled. He said that what has been done in the past is that the current chair has continued to run the ongoing meeting and that the responsibilities of the new chair would kick in next month. Hernandez then asked if there were any objections to him directing the remainder of the meeting. No objections were raised.

Thon noted that Hernandez has done a terrific job of running the commission and that he should remain chair. Hernandez said that while he appreciated Thon’s comments, he was currently seeking objections to remaining in that position only for the remainder of the current meeting and would not be seeking re-election as chair. Hernandez encouraged others to get involved with executive positions and that the primary responsibility of the chair would be to get the agenda to Lopez two weeks before the meeting. He noted that Lopez has always been available to answer phone calls or emails and provide support to the chair.
Gallo suggested that there is a shortened version of Robert’s Rules that would be helpful to anyone seeking the chairperson position. 

Thon nominated Hernandez. Hernandez respectfully declined.

Hernandez then nominated Gallo for Chairperson. Thon seconded. No other nominations were made. Thon moved that the nominations be closed, and Commissioner Andrea Perez seconded. The motion to close nominations passed unanimously. Hernandez called for a vote on Gallo as Chairperson, and the motion passed unanimously. Gallo was selected Chairperson.

Hernandez then opened the floor to nominations for the position of Vice-Chair. Thon nominated Richard Espinosa. Commissioner Sharp-Byrnes seconded the nomination. No other nominations were made. A motion to close nominations was made by Thon and seconded by Commissioner Stein-Ordoñez. The motion passed unanimously. Richard Espinosa was selected Vice-Chair.

Hernandez then asked the Executive Director whether nominations for Secretary and Treasurer should be entertained. Lopez said that while Secretary was not crucial, it would be a help to have a Treasurer and that Hernandez should consider taking the position. 

Thon nominated Commissioner Alfredo Gonzalez for Treasurer. Espinosa nominated Stein-Ordoñez, who declined. Hernandez noted that a second would be necessary for the nomination of Gonzalez, but Gonzalez declined. Gallo then nominated Hernandez, and the motion was seconded by Stein-Ordoñez. Hernandez accepted.

Thon moved to close the nominations for Treasurer and Gallo seconded. It passed unanimously, as did Hernandez’s nomination. 
Chairman’s Report

Hernandez began by recapping a Strategy Summit follow-up meeting that took place in Fort Wayne. He mentioned that Lopez had come up and that participants had met for lunch and to discuss items for implementation throughout the city. As a result of these efforts, he said, the commission has gained some positive notoriety amongst the population of Fort Wayne and that the Strategy Summit is still being talked about.

Hernandez said that there is money in the budget to be able to replicate this process in the other Summit cities and that commissioners should consider organizing similar meetings. Espinosa reiterated that the participants were excited to be involved and impressed with the professionalism of the commission’s work. He said that many participants were concerned that no follow-up would be given, and they were pleased that something positive was happening. 
Hernandez then described his participation in the American Federation of Teachers 2010 Educational Meeting in Washington. He provided a breakdown of all events and the important topics that were covered. He said that individuals had come from all over the state for the Hispanic-focused meeting and that the exchange was both informative and extremely positive.

Hernandez said that another positive part of the meeting was the discussion about rules for debate. He said he was extremely impressed with the way the forum had gone. Hernandez then asked Lopez if he had any additional thoughts to report. 
Lopez asked commissioners to cooperate in setting up media availabilities for their areas. This is an important way the commission can get the word out on projects and initiatives. 

Lopez also said that Dr. Magdalena Herdoiza-Estevez of IU-New Albany and Dr. Stuart Greene of Notre Dame had come together with him and Sharp-Byrnes to explore the possibility of creating a long-lasting partnership. He said that this was a case study in the sharing of resources amongst independent groups from across the state and an ideal role for the commission, one that requires very little funding.

Lopez also recognized Commission Pat Rios for her support in attending the Indiana Latino Roundtable, hosted through IPS. Lopez said that he and Rios were given time to make a presentation on behalf of the commission and fielded questions about the commission’s projects. 

Hernandez then reminded commissioners to respond to the priority survey that had been sent out in early January by Lopez that could determine the projects for the upcoming year.

Business Subcommittee report

Lopez said that the M/WBE Program had found a new director and suggested that the commission replicate the workshop that had been held. He said that he receives every few weeks a call from a Latino business owner who has heard that this is a point of emphasis for the commission asking for guidance and support. Lopez also mentioned that Commissioner Mara Candelaria-Reardon has in the past held such workshops in Lake County and that the commission should look to replicate.
Civil Rights Subcommittee report
Gallo said that he has received some complaints for improper arrests. The complainants claimed that they had been arrested for showing a Mexican identification, all while riding in the passenger seat of a vehicle. 
Lopez reminded Gallo that any complaints of that nature could in fact be directed to the Civil Rights Commission, where intake specialists fluent in Spanish could help work through their situations. Gallo said that he would like to filter the questions because sometimes they have no merit.

Education Subcommittee report

Lopez said that no additional reports would be made at this time.
Health Subcommittee report

Stein-Ordoñez said that currently Dr. David Marrero, chair of the CHEP program, was still working on the statewide diabetes scan. That project was ongoing, but an update would be provided as new information became available. 
Lopez  noted that more thought would need to be given to the way in which subcommittees were structured. He said the Health Subcommittee worked well because Stein-Ordoñez has remained involved, but that some of the other Subcommittees would need to be rebuilt and should include greater participation from the commission. Hernandez suggested that commissioners in charge of subcommittees select only a small handful of participants in order to keep the subcommittees lean and efficient and that they were free to select members from around the state. He also said that the subcommittees face challenges, including several civil rights issues pending in the legislature. 

Gallo said that he had attended a meeting where one state senator had endorsed a candidate who was providing false or inaccurate statistics and information about undocumented immigrants. He said he did not want to take a political stance but that informing the public would be helpful.

Lopez said that it was important to remember that the role of the commission is not to be an advocacy group. He suggested that Gallo personally provide information or speak out against certain laws, as Hernandez had suggested, but that commissioners should avoid taking public stances on political issues as representatives of the commission. 

Unfinished Business

Lopez asked commissioners again to help establish meetings in their areas for follow-up of the Strategy Summit. Commissioners would need to help reach out to participants. Hernandez added that some funds were available to put together small luncheons to discuss. Gallo asked that Lopez provide him with a date.
New Business

Lopez brought forward two letters of support for approval. The first, supporting the renaming of a local East Chicago justice building after Judge Lorenzo Arredondo, was brought forward for discussion. Lopez said the East Chicago City Council had recently passed a resolution suggesting the renaming, and that the letter would only offer support to that end. Thon pointed out that this action could be considered political and suggested that the commissioners be careful. He pointed out that he is not opposed.
The second letter, Lopez said, deals with the IU School of Dentistry’s appeal to the National Library of Medicine for funding on an oral health study. Lopez said that Gerardo Maupome asked for the letter of support to be sent to the NLS. 

Thon pointed that the commission should be careful about supporting grant applicants, and Lopez suggested that for that reason commissioners would need to approve it by vote. Lopez said that he does not have the authority to write and submit such a letter without a vote by the commission.

Both letters passed unanimously.

Finally, Lopez brought forward for approval the 2010 Annual Report. He pointed out that the majority of the items included in the report had been previously discussed, such as the subcommittee reports. He said approval would be needed from the commission. The report had been emailed to commissioners in very early January.

Hernandez said that the report was excellent and should be provided to legislators. Espinosa said that he thought the report and the details included were fantastic. Thon echoed the sentiment, as well.

The Annual Report was approved unanimously.

Finally, Hernandez asked if there was any pressing need to meet in February. Thon reminded commissioners that no vote had been taking to discuss meeting bi-monthly instead of monthly. Stein-Ordoñez asked if meeting monthly was a requirement. Lopez said that according to statute, the commission must meet on call of the Chairperson. The bi-laws, however, state that the commission would meet monthly.

Lopez said that one thing to consider is that if there aren’t items to report, perhaps conference calls could be scheduled. Gallo said that the commission should meet monthly, according to the bylaws, but that “meeting” is not defined in the bylaws.

Thon said that he believes it is important to meet in person.

Adjournment
At 4:35pm, a motion was made and seconded to adjourn. It passed unanimously.
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